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Introduction (or how I got to this work) 
 
I have avoided writing a book for many years because my work has been a continual 
quest for experience. Experience in and of the moment. I’ve been afraid that putting my 
work into writing would make my work lifeless or somehow set in stone what in reality 
keeps changing as I change.  
 
But over the years so many people have asked, prodded, and pleaded with me to write 
a book, that I finally realized I needed to be more flexible. In addition, I’m getting older. If 
I don’t do this now, some parts of what I want to say may get lost. So here is a book. If 
at some point we’re lucky enough to meet in person, and I go through some of this 
same material with you, my language may be very different. In fact, depending on what 
you need and my experience of the moment, my whole approach might be very different 
from what I am offering here.  
 
I have had so many experiences that have brought me to this moment of writing. To 
write about them would take many volumes. So in this introduction I’ll try to distill some 
of the important through-line that led to this book on voice. I’ll start by sharing with you 
some of the places, people, things, and ideas that I have loved. 
 
My life has always been filled with experiences of energy. Perhaps living my first seven 
years in India influenced me. As a very young child I gazed over steep Himalayan 
valleys at the snowcaps on the other side and found a sense of peace in this view that 
interested me more than the rather distant human relationships I was then in. 
 
At seven years old, standing alone at the back of the ship carrying me and my family 
away from India to England and Ireland, I watched India disappear and swore I would 
return one day to see the Indian India. I didn't really know what that meant at the time. 
Looking back, I can understand a little more. I had lived among the British Raj in India 
and wasn't permitted much contact with Indians, except in their capacity as workers. I 
yearned to know India and the people who lived there more deeply. 
 
I’ve been back to India three times. Once with each of my sons. Once to teach. On my 
first trip, I spent time in the dhobi's quarters of the home I had lived in. The dhobi had 
had a kind smile, though I was never permitted to directly interact with him, and this was 
the first time I had ever been in his room. Being in his room -- imagining his life and 
remembering forgotten parts of my own -- deeply affected me. So too did seeing and 
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smelling and feeling the earth and the air of the land in which I was born.  
 
After leaving India as a child, at school in Hertfordshire in England, and at home in 
County Kerry in Ireland, I continued my love affair with nature -- the earth, grass, trees, 
flowers, mountains, rivers, lakes, and the sea, and to some extent also with the 
creatures that shared my solitary spaces with me--an occasional cat, dog, pony, or 
lamb. Sometimes I would lean against a strong wind, giving it all my weight, feeling 
supported and connected to the breath of the country and to the land underneath my 
feet. I roamed alone for hours, and when gazing at the long views I would regain that 
feeling of peace from my very young days in the Himalayas. Nature was a great 
companion. 
 
Books were another companion. Poetry spoke my thoughts and feelings. I was sad that 
I would never read Persian poetry in the original, because even the translations seemed 
so beautiful, but I did learn a smattering of many other languages, and I  enjoyed 
lingering in the sounds and rhythms of those different languages.  
 
Before I became a teenager, I found the theatre. Theatre offered glimpses of 
connection, questions and answers, and wanting. For the first time, too, I experienced 
the possibility of receiving. Through theatre and the live beings on the stage and in the 
audience, I began to discover a much more vivid sense of my own humanity. Naturally I 
wanted to stay in the theatre. I managed a compromise with my family. Instead of taking 
an acting course, I would take the Teachers Diploma course in theatre at the Central 
School of Speech and Drama in London.  
 
With like-minded people in theatre school, I delved into the complexities of humanness, 
and began to discover possibilities of communication with others that gave my growing 
awareness much more depth and meaning.  
 
My passion for the theatre and all it offers has fundamentally shaped my life. This same 
passion has naturally extended into my work as a teacher, which has evolved 
organically into teaching voice and breathing to teachers and offering exercises to 
anyone interested in the combination of body/mind and energy studies that I have both 
synthesized and developed on my own. My focus is on the sounding, reflexive body, its 
energetic structures and expression, and its possibilities for vibrant, deeply meaningful 
communication. But when I was just starting to teach, I had no idea what was to come. 
 
I began teaching in 1958. I was drawn to the field in part because I loved acting, had a 
good ear for poetry, and had what people perceived to be a good voice. As a student, I 
won several prizes including the Cup for Beautiful Speech at the Central School and 
first place at the English Festival of Spoken Poetry. 
 
After studying voice with the preeminent teachers of my time in England (including 
Cicely Berry and J. Clifford Turner), I taught diction (voice, speech, and verse-speaking) 
and acting at a variety of places. I did that for a year, and then I got interested in a man, 
and had adventures with him traveling around Europe and beyond for the next six 
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years, all the while teaching English.  
 
In 1965, I returned to England. That fall I was given a job teaching voice, verse-
speaking, and prose-reading at my alma mater, the Central School. When I arrived in 
my first voice class, I asked the students to do what I had been trained to do and loved 
to do.  
 
Let me change course here for a moment and say something about what I remember 
about my own training (I say remember because I’m really not sure that this would be 
corroborated by anyone else who studied at the same time as me; instead, it is what I 
took from what I had learned). 
 
Voice class was a time to lie on the floor or sit and breathe in a specific way and make 
“good” sounds--sounds that were rich and inviting and to some degree variable. We'd 
also shake our shoulders and do forward bends. Then we’d go to a verse-speaking 
class in which we’d speak a text and the teacher would address the text’s meaning and 
our interpretation. I had many other classes as well, but these two classes were the 
ones that most stuck with me. 
 
So now it was my time to teach. And I discovered I had a problem. My students couldn’t 
do what I was asking them to do. They understood the material, and I understood them 
easily enough, but their words didn't touch me in any meaningful way. They didn’t have 
much flexibility with their breathing and had a hard time connecting their breathing and 
their inner experience to their voices, their expression. I was flummoxed. What I asked 
them to do was easy enough--it came easily enough to me--and when I simply asked 
them to do it, it didn’t work. It’s possible that I wasn't seeing clearly, but what was 
inarguable is that what I had learned in my teachers course had not prepared me to 
teach my students. 
 
So out of the urgency of the moment I naturally began to wonder what I needed to do so 
I could teach, really teach, the students in front of me. 
 
The night after I first began teaching at Central, I remember I took a bath to relax and 
continued to wonder what I could possibly do to help. My intuition was that I needed to 
do something to take my students out of their habitual experience of the voice. As I lay 
in a bathtub, I began playing with sounds, and landed on the sound of the letter B. I 
blew b-b-bubbles and made more versions of that sound. It felt good, playing with sound 
in this unfamiliar context, so I kept going. An hour in the bath with B!  
 
The next day, I took this exploration into the class. I had the students lie on the ground 
and explore B’s in their mouths, and when it felt like their bodies understood it 
experientially--that they were enjoying it, that they were in their experience rather than 
just doing what they were told--then I asked them to stand up and begin to improvise 
speaking words with B’s in them. What happened surprised me. As they spoke, the 
room filled with energy and excitement. I didn’t know what had happened, but I knew 
something had happened, and that my instinct about moving away from the habitual 
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had been helpful.  
 
Soon after that, one of my great teachers, now a colleague, asked me how my first 
classes went. I told her what we had done, and I still remember her gently humorous 
response: “It isn’t the way I would have done it.” It probably wasn’t what she intended, 
but I took a gem from her words: People teach, just as they learn, in different ways. As a 
young teacher, I took that simple and profound realization with me. Just as students 
internalize what they learn in their own ways, I would need to discover my own way of 
teaching.  
 
This discovery didn't always come easily. I remember that one of my verse-speaking 
students was a very talented and very tight young man. Early on in our work together he 
tried to make me look like a fool. This is what he did: 
 
We were doing Shakespeare sonnets. He did one that I didn’t understand. So I asked 
him, “What does that mean?” He asked, “What do you think it was about?” Because I’d 
understood the couplet, I said it was one of the sonnets in which Shakespeare exhorted 
his patron to have children. Then he said, “Ha. I took the lines from 13 different 
sonnets.” He was trying to outsmart me, and show me that I was an idiot. This made 
sense since on some level he felt that all teachers were his enemies, and if he just 
outsmarted them, he would win. He was attacking me in order to protect his own 
sensitivity. If he won, he wouldn’t have to reveal how much he cared, and he wouldn’t 
be hurt by a teacher who was on some kind of power trip.  
 
I had thought of myself as a rebel when I was in school, and the truth is I empathized 
with him. I said something like, “We have all come to Central because we are artists, 
black sheep. When we were younger in school, we all dealt with difficult teachers. But 
here we don’t have to beat each other up. If you’re willing, we could work together, 
make discoveries together.”  
 
He listened, not seeming so convinced. Then he breathed. That breath suggested he 
had heard me, really heard me. There was an opportunity now for both of us to explore 
together.  
 
Over time we discovered how he protected himself with his brilliance and with his 
tightness, and I began to learn something more about my way of teaching. Because of a 
moment of empathy, I hadn’t unconsciously tried to prove to him that I knew more than 
him. Because I hadn’t reacted to his challenge with anger or fear, my own opening 
touched the soft places in him enough that he could do the same. And over time as he 
opened, his voice began to emerge.  
 
But it wasn’t that simple. And it’s not enough for a teacher just to work from the heart. 
Often students have structural holding, chronic tension that no amount of kindness or 
intellectual understanding will melt. Again, this student helped me begin to understand 
this. 
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Another day, he and I were working on a different poem. He clearly understood the 
piece he was speaking, but when he spoke his sound was dry and hard and metallic, 
with little modulation. I tried to get him to relax, to breathe, to get some sound 
happening, but his ribs and belly were rigid, and his sound stayed tight. Again I found 
myself in the increasingly familiar position of not knowing what to do. As I looked at him, 
I saw that he was holding himself together. I knew if it were me that I would just need to 
open my ribs.  
 
As he stood there struggling to open his ribs, I had an impulse. I followed my impulse 
and put him into a standing full body twist. To my amazement, his ribs expanded, there 
was more breath, and more sound and more modulation. And wonderfully, as this 
happened, his words carried more meaning. I saw immediately that this happened 
without his trying for more sound or vocal variation and meaning. He was excited. So 
was I.  
 
I only began to make sense of what I had done afterwards. This experience was the 
beginning of my interest in involving the whole body for voice. My interest didn’t start as 
a theory. It was an impulse, in the moment, specifically related to the person in front of 
me. Following this impulse had produced unusually good results, and I got very curious. 
 
Another time, a young woman was speaking a poem as she sat in a chair. Her chin was 
tucked in, like a horse with its head held back because the reins are being pulled too 
tightly. As I looked at her, I tried on what I saw and felt a subtle tightening in my neck. 
To release it, I stretched my chin forward and up and to the side. I thought this might 
help her, too. So I asked her to do what I had just done and then try to bite her top lip. 
After stretching her platysma in this way, her neck was noticeably more released and 
her sound was fuller and the inflections more varied. What is important for me about this 
moment is that I not only saw something in the student, but I also felt something in 
myself. That feeling inside of me, in response to my student, offered me a way to work 
with her. 
 
In the voice training typical of England at that time --which in terms of working with other 
people’s bodies, at most consisted of feeling each other’s ribs move with the breathing--
this was a departure. These and many other experiences underscored for me the 
significance of working with the body as a part of working with voice and text. 
 
In early 1965, I met an extraordinary, uniquely brilliant man, David Kozubei, who would 
change my life. He became my husband and the father of my two children. Meeting him 
also changed the course of my teaching.  
 
On our second date, David gave me a book by Wilhelm Reich called the Function of the 
Orgasm. I thought it was very forward of him. As soon as I had time, I opened it and 
ending up reading it in one eight-hour sitting. Reich’s basic premise was that 
psychotherapy was incomplete if it didn’t also address the body. His theory of self-
regulation spoke to my rebel nature, because it discouraged blind obedience to 
authority. Reading Reich answered many of my life’s questions. 
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Reich’s work helped me so much personally that I naturally began to bring my insights 
into my voice classes. I sensed that his work would open up possibilities for students 
exploring their voice and speaking, because it was fundamentally about people opening 
to their impulses. Reich helped me understand that if students didn’t have access to 
their bodies and to their involuntary impulses, they couldn’t access a significant part of 
their truth.  
 
Since Reich’s books were officially banned in the UK and the US, the only way we could 
access his work in England was through the Bioenergetics work of Alexander Lowen. 
David started a group with a Bioenergetics therapist, Dr. Malcolm Brown, in which I was 
introduced to tremors and the stool--which I will touch on now and explain in more detail 
later in the book. 
 
In addition to being in his group, I worked individually with Dr. Brown. One day, he 
worked with me over a tall, padded stool. I lay backwards over it, and because it was 
uncomfortable I wanted to get up immediately. He encouraged me to stay, and I was 
curious enough to keep going. Soon I felt little prickles, like pins and needles, 
throughout the lower half of my body. These turned into little warm bubbles, and then 
into boiling waves of heat. And then some tightness released in my sacrum. It felt like 
sugar cubes melting. After this I felt a new, surprising self-awareness rooted in a fluid 
sense of the integration of my body.  
 
Another time he was pressing on my sternum. When he released it, I took a big breath. 
He said to me, “Ah, a spontaneous breath.” I think it’s possible that in all my prior voice 
training, even though it wasn’t the intention of my teachers, I had lost something of my 
spontaneity, and specifically lost it in my breathing. 
 
Alexander Lowen himself came to work with our Bioenergetics group. What impressed 
me about the tremors was that people who did them felt and appeared to become more 
lively. Their breathing clearly became more dynamic, and their emotional lives became 
more vivid.  
 
These early experiences with Bioenergetics were deeply significant for me, but I want to 
pause for just a moment to say something about my own evolution as a teacher. After 
many years of teaching, I have come to realize that going slower and being more 
subtle— allowing students to open deeply rather than pushing them to do so—leads to 
more meaningful and longer lasting change. 
 
When I moved to the States, in 1968, I continued to study Bioenergetics. I lived in Ann 
Arbor, and I was commuting to teach near Rochester, Michigan. I soon discovered that 
15 minutes away from the university there were a slew of Bioenergetics therapists, led 
by Jack MacIntyre, who was a protege of Lowen’s. I started going to them every week. 
The more I learned about that work, the more I began to use it with my students.  
 
Since then, my personal curiosity and needs have led me to study many different 
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disciplines, from yoga, to shiatsu, to sitting meditation, to energy healing, to different 
kinds of therapy, and more. And what I found personally valuable in opening to myself 
and my own voice, I brought into the classroom. Rather than just repeating what I have 
learned from other traditions, I have tried to distill what I’ve learned and adapt it to make 
it relevant to the voice. 
 
Now that I’m primarily focused on training teachers, I aim to train their eyes and ears; I 
train them in principles rather than rules; when I use exercises I train teachers to 
experience what they are for, not only what the exercises are. The hope is that they can 
innovate. They can become over time, as I have, more and more of themselves as 
teachers.  
 
There is a tension here: learn the principles, be able to embody the principles, and at 
the same time become more and more yourself. That is a big challenge with this work. 
My hope is that as teachers develop, they will also open to that tension with their 
students: encouraging their students to learn the fundamentals of a freely expressive, 
healthy voice while also inviting the students to become more and more themselves. 
 
My approach is unorthodox, born out of more creative failures in exploration than I can 
remember. My approach is aimed at helping my students become available to 
themselves and to others, in the moment. The alchemy between the work and each 
person is unique, and since I am likely not with you as you are reading this, I won’t be 
able to speak to your particular experience of the moment. As you read, let yourself 
respond to my words – let yourself feel, imagine, and be with the language. 
 
Perhaps you will sense reverberations of the experiences from which these words have 
emerged, and perhaps this in turn will stir something in you. Listen. Listen deeply to 
your own experience as you read. In this way, I hope taking in my voice will help you 
more deeply know your own. 


